
Nursing Advisory Board Meeting – October 18, 2021 
 

NURSING ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 
 

Title of Group/Meeting:  Nursing Advisory Committee Meeting 
Purpose of Meeting:  Discussion, decision making, strategy, information sharing, brainstorming 
Date:  Monday, October 18, 2021 1:00 p.m. – 2:30 p.m. 
Location:  Zoom   https://minnstate.zoom.us/j/99495966670 
Facilitator:  Dawn Gordon, Dean of Nursing filling in for Monica Van Otterloo, chair 
Handouts:  Agenda, Minutes from April 2021 Advisory Committee Meeting 
Attendees:   Erika Freking, MN West Faculty; Brenda Pomerenke, MN West Faculty/Clinical Coordinator; Briana Breuer, RN student; Emily Negen, RN student; 
Kelsey Andrews, DON Sanford Windom Area Health; Laurie Jo Johansen, SMSU Director of Nursing Program; Sheila Westfield, Director of Nursing Sanford 
Luverne; Shelly Roth, Education Specialist Veterans Administration Sioux Falls; Leah Bittner, Health Services Specialist Tri-Valley Opportunity Council, Inc.; 
Nancy Ruth Leibold, SMSU Faculty; Gwen Post, Sanford; Denae Winter, Inpatient and Behavior Health Manager Avera Marshall; Carol Reichel, Nursing 
Education Specialist Mayo Clinic; Jennifer Wiik, Sanford; Myranda Sharkey, Clinical Director Avera Marshall; McCall Lutmer, MN West Faculty; Jessica 
Brouwer, DON Colonial Manor Lakefield; Dodie Derynck, Clinical Operations VP Avera Marshall;  Dawn Gordon, Dean of Nursing;  Jodi Christensen, MN West 
Nursing Admissions. Total number of attendees:  20 

Agenda Item Discussion Summary 
Welcome & 
Introductions 

Dawn welcomed attendees and shared her appreciation for attending and serving on the advisory committee.  
 
The committee meets twice a year and the purpose of the Advisory Committee is to give insight and guidance to the program and to 
make sure that Minnesota West nursing graduates are meeting the needs of healthcare partners.  
 
The Fall 2021 meeting was held via Zoom due to COVID restrictions.   Dawn Gordon chaired the meeting.   
 
Introductions of members present were made.   

Approval of Agenda 
 
Approval of Spring 
2021 Minutes 

The Fall meeting agenda was reviewed.   
 
The Spring/April 2021 Minutes were approved by Shelly Roth and Laurie Jo Johansen, and attendee membership votes.   
 

Election of an 
Advisory Committee 
Chair 

Thank you to chair, Monica Van Otterloo, DON Murray County Medical Center, who served for the past year.  Monica Van Otterloo 
has agreed to continue the chair position for the coming year.  Motion passed to accept Monica by Carol Reichel and Denae Winter, 
and attendee membership votes. 

https://minnstate.zoom.us/j/99495966670
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Agenda Item Discussion Summary 
Nursing Department 
Updates 

Simulation Center – The House Capital Investment Committee will be touring MN West College in October.  The college will be 
showcasing Worthington campus in the areas of Nursing and Public Peace Officer training which are part of the design phase in the 
bonding request.  They will also be touring the student services area at the Granite Falls campus.   
COVID – Students are attending classes on campus and attending clinicals at area facilities.  There seems to be a more normal focus 
and feeling.  Masks are required to be worn on all campuses and the vaccine is widely available.  Students are required to be 
vaccinated at area clinical facilities. 
Top ranked PN program in MN - The Practical Nursing Program is celebrating its 50th year of nursing education.  The first year of 
admitted students in the program was 1970 with the first graduates in 1971.  1971 to 2021:  50 years of practical nursing training in 
southwestern Minnesota.  Over the 50 years, 1806 graduates (plus upcoming 2021 graduates of approximately 40 students).  The AS 
program is looking at 25 years next year and anticipating around 70 graduates.   
Accreditation – The PN and AS programs are both accredited by Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing (ACEN).  The AS 
program will be renewed in Spring of 2023 and the PN program will be renewed in Spring of 2024. 

Curriculum Structure 
of Nursing Programs  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Start/Graduate:  Both the PN and AS nursing programs start in the Fall term, graduate in the Spring term.  Does this meet the needs 
of our communities?  Facilities expressed concern about nursing shortages/retirees/workforce issues/pandemic challenges.   
Year 1/Year 2:  This fall, we started 69 students in the PN program (46 FT, 23 PT) and 101 students in the AS program (76 FT, 25 PT). 
LPN Level:  How do we encourage more interest in nursing careers?  Offering career expos, career fairs, scrubs camps, and focused 
marketing campaigns.  Also, more hands-on activities and high school/community events.  Mayo Clinic offers a Career Investment 
Program which includes tuition reimbursement.  Sanford is offering a Pipeline Grant.  Many facilities are offering a sign-on bonus.  
Champion Paths of Nursing Education in our region:  Year 1 and Year 2 at Minnesota West Community & Technical College; RN to 
BSN currently offered SMSU.  Starting next year, 2022-2023, they will add the MSN Nurse Educator Program. 
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Agenda Item Discussion Summary 
Overview of Program 
Outcomes 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Both programs experienced a dip in NCLEX passing rates for graduates in 2020 when programs experienced COVID closures to 
campuses.  Testing preparation at the end of the programs was noted as a major influence to student preparation for the NCLEX.  
Pearson VUE locations were also closed with delayed and limited reopening, pushing many AS graduates to NCLEX testing 2-3 
months or more after graduation (long delay = possible testing experience or knowledge loss).  Accreditation only looks at full time 
students (100%) for completion rates. 
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Collaborative 
Discussions with 
Healthcare Nursing 
Leaders 

Shared current workforce trends and key areas of suggestion or focus for the MW nursing programs.  
Gwen Post suggested a PN preceptorship and offering 2 clinicals Spring term for the RN students.  Sanford has a rich internship 
program/hospital leadership.  Students are paid and retained as employees.  Mayo also offers internships for PN students.  
Suggested an academic school to create the course and when to complete this - 4 weeks over Christmas break or 10 weeks over 
summer break.  After students take their NCLEX, suggested processing the test results quickly so students don’t have to wait for 
results.  Carol Reichel suggested a capstone or preceptorship.  Working one on one.  Offering an externship to CMA’s.  Denae Winter 
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said Avera Marshall is struggling to fill positions in hospital, long term care and clinic.  Need to increase staff to cover higher census.  
Outside applicants are down, they are hiring from within which leads to reorganizing as employees transfer to different 
departments.  They are looking at dedicated coaching time, staffing models, efficient training.  Staff training and simulation teams 
keep employees confident.  Nursing internships are a 12-week program to recruit students and work with current teams.  Sheila 
Westfield said they have 3 RN positions open with no applicants.  Recently hired a patient care tech.  Jennifer Wiik said students 
don’t usually apply for jobs until they know they have passed their boards.  Aberdeen/Watertown both have a one-year nurse 
residency program for students that have been RN’s less than 15 months.  Emphasis on caring for neighbor/caring for community.  
Gwen Post said they have decreased applicants to open positions which requires them to leave them open longer.  Seeing an 
increase in traveling nurses.  New graduates may be going that route which leads to new competition.  Incentives are higher 
bonuses.  COVID has taught them to work better together/team settings.  Shelly Roth is also struggling with employment.  Have 
some nurses leaving to become traveling nurses.  Developing a more robust residency program/confidence building/better support 
to new grads.  Carol Reichel stated they have many open LPN and RN positions.  55 in Mankato alone.  They also offer a nurse 
residency program, winter & summer internships.  They are hosting hiring fairs.  Many nursing positions are filled by working moms 
who may also be FT students and have spouses.  There is only so much a human spirit can take.  COVID forced us to be innovative, 
creative, resilient and flexible.  Kelsey Andrews said they had a very busy summer with new staff coming in.  Orientation needs to 
include critical thinking, confidence as a nurse.  Try to avoid burnout of staff.  Leah Bittner was a former MN West student.  Their 
facility hires both RN and PN students.  Leah’s position involved migrant/seasonal head start families who parents are in agricultural 
work/meat processing plants.  Her job is to make sure their families/children have access to immunizations, vision/hearing 
screenings, medical/dental exams etc.  Jessica Brouwer reported that their RN and PN positions are currently full.  Their biggest 
struggle is filling Nursing Assistant positions.  Floor nurses are filling in as CNA’s.  Trying to avoid staff burnout.  Carol R. stated CNA 
wages pay less than McDonalds currently hiring at $20/hour.  Easier work but not as fulfilling.   
 

Nursing Faculty 
Updates 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

SMSU partners:  Nancy Ruth talked about the master’s degree program.  RN to BSN curriculum revision was a huge undertaking.  
Focus on grad skills, promoting self-care in themselves and their patients, 2-way communication, collaborate in other disciplines, 
program assessments.  Healthcare is changing quickly.  SMSU has a great partnership with MN West.  Early entry collaboration as 
SMSU visits nursing students at MN West orientation in the Spring. 
Brenda (AS faculty/clinical coordinator) has 10 clinical groups scheduled this fall.  Thankful for clinical partnerships to host hands-on 
experience for our students. 
McCall Lutmer (PN faculty/clinical coordinator) has 5 clinical groups scheduled this fall.  Said the staff at each facility know what it’s 
like to be new and are thankful they help encourage students and set a good example.  Talked about student balance/keeping 
students motivated to complete the program/help fill rosters.  Importance of didactic courses – hard to apply clinicals if they aren’t 
doing well in didactic courses.  The best nurses know it wasn’t easy getting there but realize it when they get there.  Looking for 
feedback to help shape the program.  
Donna (AS faculty) students currently finishing midterms and starting clinicals.  Also looking for feedback for improvements to steer 
the nursing program in the right direction.   
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Student Update Briana Breuer and Emily Negen, AS student representatives – They reported that they are finishing up midterms and anxious to start 

clinicals to apply the skills they have learned.  They are very excited to do nursing assessments/practice ABC’s and are looking 
forward to attending clinicals at area facilities including a behavioral health unit. 

Follow Up Survey 
from Today’s 
Meeting 

The results from the Nursing Advisory Committee Feedback Evaluation follow: 

 Strongly Agree  
4 

Agree 
3 

Disagree 
2 

Strongly 
Disagree 

1 

Not 
Applicable  

0 

I clearly understood the agenda and knew what we were to accomplish 
at the meeting.   

10 (91%) 1 (9%)    

The agenda was well planned and organized. 11 (100%)     

The Minnesota West Nursing programs value our committee’s 
feedback, opinions and feelings.  

11 (100%)      

I feel the members of the Minnesota West Nursing Advisory 
Committee have input into the nursing processes and decision making.   

(ACEN standard 1.3) 

10 (91%) 1 (9%)    

Program outcomes (NCLEX results, program completion rate, 
satisfaction surveys and job placement data) are shared annually with 
the advisory board at spring Advisory meeting. 

(ACEN standard 6. 3) 

11 (100%)       

This was an important and productive meeting.  10 (91%) 1 (9%)     

The PN and AS program dean provides effective leadership for the 
meeting.  

10 (91%) 1 (9%)    

The PN and AS program dean communicate effectively with the 
committee.  

10 (91%) 1 (9%)     

I feel the members of this committee understand their role and 
assignment.  

10 (91%) 1 (9%)     

I feel satisfied with the activities and accomplishments of the 
committee.  

11 (100%)      
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I feel my time and efforts are well spent in serving as a member of this 
advisory committee.  

11 (100%)      

 

Additional 
Business/Discussion 

None shared.  Appreciated participation in the Advisory Committee for the Nursing Programs at Minnesota West.  Network building 
and partnerships are key.  Pipeline for future employees and student training – mutual benefit.   

Next Meeting The next meeting will be held either April 18, 2022 or March 28th via Zoom from 1-3 PM.   Meeting link will be emailed to members. 
Motion to Adjourn Motion to adjourn. 
 
 
Attachments as noted in Meeting Minutes/Summary 
 
 
 
 


